Hindsight is 20/20: Lessons from the COVID–19 Pandemic and the Need for Stronger, Ethical Disease Surveillance

James Ninia*

Keywords: disease surveillance, global ethics, bioethics, World Health Organization

INTRODUCTION

Amid the COVID–19 pandemic, it is disturbing to read that, in 2016, a United Nations report assessed the ability of the international community to respond to communicable diseases as <u>"woefully insufficient."</u>¹ The Global Health Crises Task force, assembled in 2016 by then Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon, published a report entitled <u>"Protecting Humanity from Future Health Crises,"</u> containing warnings that were prescient in light of recent events. The report called the 2013-16 West African Ebola virus outbreak a "preventable tragedy" and criticized the international community for not addressing prior recommendations made to prevent such events in the wake of the 2009 H1N1 Pandemic.² The COVID–19 pandemic should serve as a wake-up call – without bold action, future disease outbreaks could be just as devastating as the COVID–19 pandemic or worse.

ANALYSIS

The UN report cites mathematical modeling performed by the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation which predicts that "a virulent strain of an airborne influenza virus could spread to all major global capitals within 60 days and kill more than 33 million people within 250 days" -- a pandemic the likes of which the world hasn't seen since the 1918 Spanish Flu. We are currently less than 250 days from the start of the COVID–19 pandemic,³ and we are not on track to have a disaster on the scale that the Gates Foundation predicted possible.⁴ However, the numbers borne out by the Gates Foundation's modeling are serious, and since most current estimates seem to point toward COVID–19 being more fatal than the seasonal flu, they demand attention and action.

While the UN report contains twenty-seven different recommendations for action at national, regional, and global levels including more robust funding for the World Health Organization (WHO) and

James Ninia, MS, Columbia University

© 2020 James Ninia. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction, provided the original author and source are credited.

addressing poverty, the need for improved disease surveillance is especially noteworthy. In a 2015 op-ed for the NEJM, Bill Gates urges action on this exact front, writing, "Routine surveillance systems should be designed in such a way that they can detect early signs of an outbreak beyond their sentinel sites and be quickly scaled up during epidemics. They should be linked with national public health laboratories to enable robust monitoring and response. And the data derived from such testing need to be made public immediately."⁵ To make existing disease surveillance more effective, Gates focuses in part on the need for improved data sharing among state actors. While WHO already has Epidemic and Pandemic Alert and Response (EPR), a branch that deals with alert and response operations based on a few severe diseases (such as anthrax and the bubonic plague), WHO relies on individual countries to report outbreaks, which they may or may not do. Reporting can be compromised by both the mixed quality of disease surveillance mechanisms within the country of origin, as was the case during the West African Ebola crisis, or a government's decision to treat information about new disease outbreaks to be a "state secret," as some have alleged was the case with China's initial handling of COVID–19 compromise reporting.⁶

To help overcome the deficiencies of current disease surveillance mechanisms, the UN panel recommended that countries set up a "One Health" surveillance system, meaning integrating veterinary health data into disease surveillance programs.⁷ This makes sense given that the COVID–19 pandemic is generally believed to have <u>originated from animal hosts</u>.⁸ Additionally, the UN panel called for *all* unusual health events to be reported to the WHO so that the international community could respond more promptly.⁹ The report also recommended that countries in the developing world strengthen both their laboratory capacities for more rapid diagnoses as well as their emergency health workforces. However, even resource-limited provinces in China tend to have <u>robust laboratory infrastructure</u>.¹⁰

The UN's 2016 report teaches us that some share of the deaths associated with the COVID–19 pandemic were wholly preventable. By failing to implement the UN's recommendations made in the wake of the H1N1 and Ebola pandemics, individual governments effectively allowed some share of the deaths associated with the COVID–19 pandemic to occur. While the governments of the world are rightfully concerned with combatting the ongoing COVID–19 pandemic now, the UN's 2016 recommendations demand a second look in the immediate future in order to prevent some share of deaths associated with the next infectious disease outbreak. The UN report is correct in advocating for stronger disease surveillance mechanisms. International cooperation to the ends of implementing more robust disease surveillance appears to be a moral obligation such that some share of future deaths during the next major disease outbreak.

The implementation of any disease surveillance mechanisms or the modification of existing initiatives will raise certain ethical challenges. For example, disease surveillance data is often collected without the informed consent of affected individuals.¹¹ While the waiving of an informed consent process paves the way for a more complete and robust dataset, it arguably constitutes a violation of an individual's privacy or autonomy. Additionally, while public dissemination of data obtained from disease surveillance is necessary to reap all the benefits associated with strong disease surveillance initiatives, certain published information could inadvertently lead to the stigmatization of a group and expose its members to discrimination.¹² The implementation of stronger disease surveillance initiatives as well as the continuation of current ones should be balanced against these considerations. Ideally, clear ethical guidelines agreed upon by experts and the international community should be developed.

Surveillance programs could potentially be seen as violating a nation's sovereignty. Currently, WHO requires that countries report outbreaks of many diseases including cholera, yellow fever, and typhus.

However, WHO <u>depends upon individual nation states</u> to report any outbreaks as well as to consent to the dissemination of that information.¹³ Since governments have <u>often been accused of covering up</u> the severity of disease outbreaks, WHO may need to reexamine its enforcement of reporting requirements in order to implement stronger disease surveillance mechanisms for the prevention of future preventable deaths.¹⁴ The 2016 UN panel broadened the reporting requirements by recommending that all unusual health events be reported to the WHO.¹⁵ Nation states should be compelled to report such outbreaks. Potential violations of national sovereignty seem to be a lesser evil than the prospect of preventable deaths due to communicable disease occurring on a global scale in the wake of any future pandemics. Sovereignty should not extend to covering up disease outbreaks.

CONCLUSION

The UN's 2016 report was correct to call for more robust disease surveillance at the international level. The implementation of "One Health" surveillance mechanisms alongside calling for all unusual health events to be reported to WHO would be significant steps toward managing and preventing pandemics. However, disease surveillance mechanisms must be established and evaluated with ethical considerations in mind. Ideally, clear ethical guidelines should be agreed upon at the international level. Moreover, WHO's policy of depending upon individual nation states to report disease outbreaks to the international community may demand a second look. Some nation states are not proven to be responsible reporters of data. International cooperation to establish and strengthen disease surveillance mechanisms is necessary for the prevention of future pandemic events and to save lives.

¹ Sarah Boseley. "Millions Could Die as World Unprepared for Pandemics, Says UN." *The Guardian*. Guardian News and Media, February 8, 2016. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2016/feb/08/millions-could-die-as-world-unprepared-for-pandemics-says-un.

² United Nations, High-Level Panel on the Global Response to Health Crises, *Protecting humanity from future health crises : report of the High-Level Panel on the Global Response to Health Crises*, A/70/723 (09 Feb 2016), available from https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/822489

³ Josephine Ma. "China's First Confirmed Covid-19 Case Traced Back to November 17." *South China Morning Post*, March 13, 2020. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/3074991/coronavirus-chinas-first-confirmed-covid-19-case-traced-back.

⁴ Rob Picheta. "Coronavirus Global Death Toll Passes 300,000 as Countries Wait in Lockdown." *CNN*. Cable News Network, May 14, 2020. https://www.cnn.com/2020/05/14/world/coronavirus-global-death-toll-300000-intl/index.html.

⁵ Bill Gates. "The Next Epidemic — Lessons from Ebola." *New England Journal of Medicine* 372, no. 15 (April 9, 2015): 1381–84. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmp1502918</u>.

⁶ Bethany Allen-Ebrahimian. "Timeline: The Early Days of China's Coronavirus Outbreak and Cover-Up." Axios, March 18, 2020. <u>https://www.axios.com/timeline-the-early-days-of-chinas-coronavirus-outbreak-and-cover-up-ee65211a-afb6-4641-97b8-</u>353718a5faab.html.

⁷ United Nations, High-Level Panel on the Global Response to Health Crises, p. 37

NINIA, HINDSIGHT IS 20/20, VOICES IN BIOETHICS, VOL. 6 (2020)

⁸ Yan-Rong Guo, Qing-Dong Cao, Zhong-Si Hong, Yuan-Yang Tan, Shou-Deng Chen, Hong-Jun Jin, Kai-Sen Tan, De-Yun Wang, and Yan Yan. "The Origin, Transmission and Clinical Therapies on Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Outbreak – an Update on the Status." *Military Medical Research* 7, no. 1 (March 13, 2020). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40779-020-00240-0</u>.

⁹ United Nations, High-Level Panel on the Global Response to Health Crises, p. 12

¹⁰ Bo Liu, Fang Ma, Jeanette J. Rainey, Xin Liu, John Klena, Xiaoyu Liu, Biao Kan, et al. "Capacity Assessment of the Health Laboratory System in Two Resource-Limited Provinces in China." *BMC Public Health* 19, no. S3 (May 10, 2019). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-6777-2</u>.

¹¹ A. L. Fairchild and Ronald Bayer. "PUBLIC HEALTH: Ethics and the Conduct of Public Health Surveillance." *Science* 303, no. 5658 (January 30, 2004): 631–32. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1094038.

¹² Council for International Organizations of Medical Sciences (CIOMS). *International Ethical Guidelines for Epidemiological Studies*. Geneva: CIOMS, 2009.

¹³ WHO. "Alert & Response Operations." World Health Organization. World Health Organization, February 13, 2020. <u>https://www.who.int/csr/alertresponse/en/</u>.

¹⁴ Alan I. Sipress "The Great Flu Cover-Up." Foreign Policy. Foreign Policy, November 17, 2009. <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2009/11/17/the-great-flu-cover-up/</u>.

¹⁵ United Nations, High-Level Panel on the Global Response to Health Crises, p. 12